
Minutes of Hilmarton Parish Council Virtual Meeting held on Wednesday 3rd March 2021 at 8.00pm.
Councillors Present
J Henly (Chairman) M Wilkins, J McFadzean, L Hays, J Files, R Fry, M Farci, S Warren-Willcox, 

M Jeary, 

Also present: Wiltshire Councillors Christine Crisp and Ashley O’Neill

Members of the public – Piers Maynard
Clerk: Jacquie Henly

Item 1 Apologies for absence
1.1  Apologies were received from Cllr Leaning as she was not well. 

The Chairman welcomed and introduced Piers Manynard to the meeting.  Piers is interested in joining the Parish Council, so had asked if he could sit in on this meeting.
Item 2 – Declarations of Interest in items on the Agenda
2.1 There were no declarations of interest in items on the agenda.
Item 3 – Minutes of the last meeting
3.1 Minutes from the Parish Council meeting dated 2nd December 2020 were approved by all present and signed by the Chairman.
Item 4 – To discuss Items on the Clerks Report previously circulated to members

4.1  Reported to Wiltshire Council Planning department comments from the Parish Council relating to planning applications discussed at the December meeting and those received since December 2020.

4.2 Sent in the Precept Request to Wiltshire Council.

4.3 Arranged with the two new Councillors to sign the Declaration of Acceptance of Office.

4.4 Cllr Hays reported 2 x fly tipping in Goatacre/New Zealand Ref Nos: 11067, 11073

4.5 Cllr Hays reported blocked gullies in Goatace – Ref No: 10920.

4.6 I was contacted by WC regarding the strip of land adjacent to Poynder Place. This was regarding a further Affordable Housing Development.  I have made enquires as to a more precise location on the land.   They have advised that there would be no more than 10 houses and this proposal in only in the very early stages for consideration and would therefore not be likely to come forward for development in the next few years. 
Cllr Jeary asked if there was any more information regarding the affordable housing.  The Chairman confirmed at this stage there was no further information.  However he had been speaking with John Wilkins a local landowner who was exploring the possibility of developing some land at Sandy Furlong Farm.  Mr Wilkins is talking with WC and about to submit a pre-application to look at the possibility of demolishing some of the old barns and replacing them with a small development of houses/bungalows and also a nature park for residents to enjoy.

Cllr McFadzean suggested it should be suggested that WC might agree to look at the site for development rather than the stretch of land opposite Poynder Place. 
4.7 Wrote a letter of support for Goatacre Cricket Club to support Grant Applications to enable them to install full size practice nets. 

4.8 Liaised with Ashley O’Neil trying to get the litter from the voluntary litter pick collected.

4.9 Wrote an article for the Parish Newsletter – Spring Edition.
4.10 The Clerk reported that the last few times the Parish Steward had been working in the area, he had made regular contact and completed a number of tasks to a very high standard.  
Item 5 – Finance 
5.1 Account balances inclusive of all cheques written and deposits made up to end of February 2021 

Current Account: £2566.14 Deposit Account:  £19228.55
5.2 

	Payment Detail
	Payee
	Amount

	T/F 
	Kevin Iles House & Garden Services 
	48.00

	T/F 
	J Henly – Clerks Salary Oct-Dec
	1194.25

	
	Paid In
	Amount

	
	December Interest
	.18

	
	January Interest
	.18

	
	February Interest 
	.18


Item 6 - Planning
6.1 Updates on planning applications had previously been circulated and was approved by all present.

Item 7 – Confirmation of Elections 

7.1 The Clerk confirmed that elections for Parish Council and Wiltshire Council would be proceeding in May.

A booklet had been circulated to all members with FAQ’s and a timetable of events.   
Item 8 – Exchange of Information

8.1  The Chairman reported that following the last meeting he had written to Diane Ware at WC to see what further safety measures could be considered for the A3102 that runs through Hilmarton and Goatacre. 

After a little bit of chasing finally Gareth Rogers the Traffic Engineering Manager came back with the following short response:

Further to Diane’s response, the most appropriate way to instigate discussion on options will be via the CATG and I would encourage you to do so.

With regards to solutions for the A3102, as its part of the primary network this does impinge on some of the solutions that may be available, such as a weight restrictions and to a lesser degree speed limits. 
Whilst the Parish Council could request the limit be reviewed again through the CATG, without there being a significant alteration to the surrounding environment (e.g. a new housing development) in the intervening period since the last review, there is little likelihood that a different outcome would be recommended. Solutions to improve pedestrian linkage are likely to be focused on a more practical level, i.e. widening footways or developing new linkages.

With regard to the question of a 20mph restriction for the village of Hilmarton, this is an option that could be investigated further through the CATG.

The Chairman thought this was helpful as it gave a clear indication of what is currently viable. 
8.2 Cllr Wilkins reported he would be attending the next virtual Calne Area Board Meeting but said he would like to stand down after that meeting and hoped someone else could take his place.  Cllr Warren-Willcox said he would be happy to attend the next meeting with Cllr Wilkins with a view to taking over from Cllr Wilkins. 

Cllr Wilkins passed on his thanks to Christine for her support given to the Parish over the years.

The Clerk agreed to forward the meeting agenda and link to Cllr Warren-Willcox.

8.3  Cllr Warren-Willcox asked if anyone had heard any news about the Duke re-opening.  Cllr Fry said he had recently spoken to the owner and it is their intention to open on 1st June 2021.

8.4 Cllr Fry said he had been contacted about footpaths at Cowick being impassable.  Cllr Fry will Liaise with Cllr Files and the landowners to try and rectify the situation.  

8.5  Piers Maynard reported that better signage was required for the White Horse trails – Cllr Files will report to WC.

8.6 Cllr Hays reported back on her progress with securing a defibrillator for Goataacre Hall.  So far she had come up blank but the Cricket Club would be willing to help support the purchase.  Cllr Hays will further research grants that might be available.

8.7 Cllr Hays asked if it would be possible to keep some of the litter picking equipment at Goatacre.  The Chairman said he would arrange for some to made available.

8.8 Cllr Hays also reported that she had spoken with the Treasurer for Goatacre Village Hall to enquire about the financial situation and if they had been affected due to lockdown.  The treasurer was able to re-assure her that the hall accounts were currently in a healthy position. 

8.9 Cllr Wilkins reminded members that stock of salt/grit bags were also available in Goatacre and to contact Kevin Iles if required.

8.10 Cllr Farci suggested that if a Garage/Yard sale took place this year then could it perhaps be extended to include a street party at the end of the afternoon.  It was also suggested that if The Duke was re-opened by then, they could be asked to join in as well.  The Clerk confirmed that there has been interest shown in holding another one this year and it was likely to take place in August.  The Clerk will work with Cllr Farci nearer the time to explore possibilities. 

8.11 Cllr Files reported that the stile leading from the Close in Hilmarton was in need of repair.  Cllr Files will follow up with the Rights of Way Warden to see if it belongs to WC or the landowner.

8.12 Cllr Files said he would be looking to hand over the role of Rights of Way Councillor following the May elections. 

8.13 Cllr Files gave an update on the defibrillator – It desperately needs new pads and the equipment needs updating.  The School were meant to be applying for a replacement but apparently they missed the deadline for the application.  Jeff will make further enquires regarding the replacement pads.

8.14 Cllr Crisp said this would be the last Parish Council meeting she would be attending at Hilmarton so wanted to say goodbye and thank you to all Hilmarton Parish Councillors for the courteous and co-operative way they had treated her during her time as their Wiltshire Councillor. 

The Chairman echoed the thanks back to her and said he spoke on behalf of all members in wishing her a very happy and enjoyable retirement and thanked her for all her support over the years.     

8.15 Cllr O’Neill said he would also like to thank Christine and that he realised should he be elected in the forthcoming elections he would have enormously big boots to fill following in her footsteps.

He also said he hoped to be working with the Parish Council in the future and hoped he could help fight our corner regarding having a safer A3102.    


Item 9 – Date of the Next Meeting
9.1    The next meetings of Hilmarton Parish Council are scheduled for Wednesday 5th May 2021.

There will be an Annual Parish Meeting starting at 8.00pm followed by the Annual Parish Council Meeting.
Item 10 - Close of the Meeting
10.1  The meeting closed at 8.53pm.  The Chairman thanked all for their attendance
Signed …………………………………………….  Date …………………………………..  

Chairman             

